
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 January 2016 John Livingston 

Chapter 227                                                     Waterloo, Iowa  

Tower Talk 

Upcoming Events: 

January Events 

 2 - Saturday, 8:30  

 Breakfast, Cedar Falls Family 
Restaurant 

 

 5 - Tuesday, 7:00 

Board Meeting, Airport  

Conference Room 
 

 19 - Tuesday, 7:00 

 Chapter Meeting, Airport 
Conference Room 

 

 

Iowa DOT Calendar: 

www.iowadot.gov/aviation 
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Runway Zero 
  

by Warren Brecheisen, 
              Chapter 227 President 

The Christmas Party was a fun 

event.  The food was good.  

The fellowship was great and, 

as always, the gift exchange 

was the main event.  Rich 

Shepard provided wonderful 

evergreen table and room 

decorations and Chris Roberts 

provided colorful boxes of 

candy as party favors.  Thanks 

to both of them for lending a 

festive look for the party.  The 

end of the year awards were 

presented to the chapter 

officers and, additionally, an 

MVP award was given to 

Marty Hoel for his excellent 

handling of the B-17 visit this 

past summer.    

 

The calendar of events for 

next year has been complet-

ed.  My philosophy on the 

calendar is that it’s a dynamic 

document that can be 

changed as situations and 

opportunities present them-

selves.  As 

currently planned, the first 

event, other than regular 

meetings and breakfasts, 

will be the spring picnic on 

June 4th.  The chapter board 

will be working on the list of 

ideas from chapter mem-

bers for further promotion 

of GA and this may affect 

the calendar by adding 

events or “work days”. 

 

As I sit writing this on Christ-

mas Day, I’m looking at the 

snow (the weather guessers 

missed again) and wonder-

ing how long it will be be-

fore I will be comfortable 

flying again.  I have criteria 

that I use to determine if 

I’m willing to fly which one 

might call minimums.  They 

aren’t always strict go/no-

go criteria as there are 

some gray areas.  I don’t fly 

if there is ice and/or snow 

on the runways.  There are 

several reasons for this.  

First, I fly a tailwheel air-

plane and I feel it’s simply 

not worth the risk to fly off 

of slippery surfaces.  Sec-

ond, I would have to re-

move the wheel pants to 

keep from accumulating ice 

in them that could lock up 

the wheels and, third, I 

don’t want to get dirty wa-

ter sprayed all over the 

plane (see Item 2).   

 

I normally only fly in winter 

when the sun is out.  While 

this isn’t a strict require-

ment, my cabin heat system 

isn’t very effective and 

needs the help of the 

“greenhouse effect” to keep 

it warm enough to be enjoy-

able.  This, of course, is 

affected by OAT levels. 

Continued on page 2 

 

2015 Newsletter Award Winner 

http://www.iowadot.gov/aviation/calendarevents.html
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Runway Zero     from page 1 

Look for the 

Chapter 227 logo 

in our  

promotional  

materials. 

I stretched my limits for 
ground level air temperature 
last Saturday.  Before then, I 
wouldn’t fly if the tempera-
ture at the airport was less 
than 25 degrees.  John Bend-
er had set up a flyout to go to 
Mason City for donuts and 
coffee and then proceed to 
Owatonna, MN for lunch at 
Cabela’s.  The temperature at 
ALO was 14 degrees when I 

arrived and trying to preflight 
was miserable.  I called John, 
who was already at MCW, and 
he sort of shamed me into 
going (the macho thing).  The 
defining argument was that 
we were in a warming trend.  
It turned out to be a wonder-
ful day to fly and I thoroughly 
enjoyed it.  The point of all 
this is I feel we all should think 
about what conditions are 

within our comfort zones 
for flying, especially in the 
winter.     
 
Let’s get some daylight be-
tween the tires and the 
ground! 

Warren Brecheisen 
President, 

EAA Chapter 227 

 

“It turned 

out to be a 

wonderful 

day to fly..” 

Your new chapter logo: 

 

 

 

Thank you for voting.   
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The Chapter 227 Christmas Party & Chinese Gift Exchange  

December 12th, Cedar Falls Family Restaurant  

Many thanks to Richard Shepherd for the magical holiday deco & 

Rex Pershing, Master of Ceremonies 
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At the Chapter’s annual Christmas Celebration Dinner, I was honored to be recognized for our 
successful B-17 event.  I greatly appreciate this award, but I feel uncomfortable standing up to 
accept it.  It was not I who accomplished this success.  It was all of you, who participated and 
volunteered, who should be recognized.   
 
Foremost among those who deserve credit is Chris Roberts.  Chris was “everywhere doing eve-
rything”.  She was our liaison with Headquarters in Oshkosh, she worked at fund-raising, she 
was our media coordinator, she managed crew accommodations and she attended to a thou-
sand details that would have been otherwise missed.  Without Chris, this “bird would not have 
flown”.  We all owe a big Thank You to Gary Witcombe for organizing and coordinating all of 
the volunteers.  This was a big responsibility and Gary took on the job.  Gary participated in all 
of the meetings, took ownership of the task and he worked through the entire event to assure 
that all of the jobs were staffed.  Thank You to Ann and Carl Campbell who stood-up and man-
aged the concession tent.  They, and their volunteers, were there from start to finish providing 
cool refreshments for the customers, and a profit for the Chapter. A special Thank You goes out 
to Bill Ramsey and to our other generous benefactors who contributed to the cause.  Without 
these direct contributions, our event would not have been the financial success that it was.  The 
foundation upon which this event was built, is Livingston Aviation.  We parked in their front-
yard and burned their fuel.  Their participation and contribution was critical to this event.  
 
And, most importantly, we are all grateful to you, the Chapter Members who each gave so gen-
erously of your time and effort.  You are the real strength of our organization.  You sacrificed 
your personal plans to accommodate the schedule, you came out, you worked in the hot sun, 
you cooperated with the folks who were trying to manage the event and you accommodated 
an occasional frayed-nerve.  You did a million jobs and you attended to every detail.  It is be-
cause of you that we have enjoyed this success.  Thank You!  - Marty Hoel 
 

 B-17 Thank You  by Marty Hoel 

“...we are 

all  

grateful  

   to you…” 

Have you checked out EAA Webinars? 
 

 
Webinars are live multimedia presentations 
which are informative and interactive, allowing 
the presenter to use slides and audio, while 
audience members can ask questions, chat, 
or be polled for their opinion. 
 

Registration is required, and space is limited. 

Click here to visit the EAA Webinars page. 

Some EAA Webinars qualify for credit in the FAA's WINGS or AMT awards program. 

Visit www.faasafety.gov for details. 

View the EAA Webinar archives 

Thank you 

 to Aircraft 

Spruce & 

Specialty Co. 

http://www.eaa.org/en/eaa/aviation-education-and-resources/aviation-videos-and-aviation-photos/eaa-webinars
http://www.faasafety.gov/
http://www.eaavideo.org/channel.aspx?ch=ch_webinars
http://www.aircraftspruce.com/
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Your amateur built aircraft 
will undoubtedly provide you 
with the opportunity to exer-
cise a fair bit of plumbing ex-
pertise. Even the kit-builts 
usually leave a great deal of 
the necessary plumbing up to 
the builder to create. Let’s 
discuss a few of these. 
 
Perhaps one of the more sig-
nificant plumbing opportuni-
ties deals with the fuel deliv-
ery system. There is a fairly 
obvious axiom regarding fire-
wall forward plumbing. That 
is that lines that connect be-
tween the engine and fuse-
lage must be flexible. That 
engine moves around pretty 
dramatically. That being said, 
we need a flexible fuel line 
between any fuselage mount-
ed components (fuel pump, 
gascolator etc.). There are a 
couple of common options for 
the type of line commonly 
used. The old standby was 
Aeroquip 303 hose used with 
491 series fittings. This is a 
synthetic rubber hose rein-
forced with wire and a cotton 
braid.  The 303 system is 
pretty user friendly as far as 
making up your own hoses. 
The downside of this type of 
hose is that it does deterio-
rate with age. Some mechan-
ics recommend changing 303 
hoses every ten years, others 
say as often as five years due 
to the unknown time it may 
have been sitting on a shelf. 
 
Another option is Aeroquip 

Tech Notes -  
Plumbers Friend (or Nightmare) - Part 1 

by Mike Lewis 

601 and 816 fittings. This is 
also a rubber hose, but it has 
a stainless steel overbraid, 
making it slightly lighter and 
capable of smaller bend radii. 
It is still however a rubber 
cored hose with the life is-
sues of the 303 hose. 
 
An improved option is 
Aeroquip 666 hose and ap-
propriate fittings. The 666 is a 
Teflon lined hose with a 
stainless steel overbraid. Be-
ing Teflon lined, the 666 hose 
has an essentially infinite life. 
The downside is somewhat 
more initial cost. I used the 
666 in my RV-4. I had all hos-
es custom made by Aircraft 
Spruce. As a practical matter, 
hose assemblies of 666 had 
to be fabricated by a hose 
shop (read high buck equip-
ment required!).  
 
With typical Lycoming or 
Continental installations you 
will want to use a fire sleeve. 
It would be pretty difficult to 
design your fuel system on 
those engines so as to keep 
your fuel line far enough 
away from the exhaust sys-
tem. Perhaps there may be 
some auto conversions (top 
carburetor) that would allow 
adequate separation, but 
even then a fire sleeve might 
be prudent. Again, your hose 
fabricator can make the as-
sembly complete with fire 
sleeve.  
 
You might want to reference 

the November 2015 Tech 
notes for comments on end 
fitting options. The only oth-
er comment I’d pass out is if 
you are going to have cus-
tom hoses made, particular-
ly with elbow fittings, make 
sure you have them proper-
ly specified, i.e. length, 
fitting orientation etc. It can 
be a pretty costly error if 
you do not define them cor-
rectly. 
 
For fuel lines where both 
ends are connected to 
fittings on the airframe, i.e. 
from tank to selector valve, 
and selector to gascolator, 
and maybe a fuel boost 
pump in there, the common 
practice is to use soft (3003-
0) aluminum tube. Typically 
these are 3/8 outside diam-
eter x .035 wall. Fittings are 
the AN type 37⁰ flare 
fittings. You can use a flaring 

tool such as the Rolo-Flare 
37⁰, (I believe the chapter 
has one).  
 
I have heard of guys using 
an automotive 45⁰ flaring 
tool and allowing (hoping?) 
the fittings will pull the flare 
back to 37⁰. It may work 
most of the time, but if you 
do that please don’t fly over 
my house! 
 
Next month we’ll discuss 
some of the other plumbing 
opportunities you will en-
counter in your homebuilt 
project.  

“An 

Improved 

 option is...” 

“...make 

sure you  

have them 

properly 

specified...” 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

If you have an article, picture, or 
anything else you would like to 

share in a future newsletter, 
please contact: 
Chris Roberts 

507 Chateau Court 
Cedar Falls IA 50613 

c) 319-240-8128 

chrisr@cfu.net 

Do you have anything aviation related that you would like to sell? 

Please let us know so we can include items in 

CLASSIFIED  ADS 

NEWSLETTER  

INFORMATION 

 

Organization 

Executive Officers 

President Warren Brecheisen   n146wb@cfu.net 319-277-2118 

Vice President Marty Hoel hoelm@mchsi.com 319-231-1367    

Secretary Richard Shepherd dodges97@aol.com  319-240-8608 

Treasurer Dave Roberts drdave@cfu.net 319-277-8128 

Board of Directors 

Executive Officers See Above 

Members at Large Dave Hummel cfihum@cfu.net 319-266-9561 

 Robert Gutknecht robert.gutknecht.rg@gmail.com 319-269-7970 

Past President      Dave Dunn djrwcd@hotmail.com  319-296-2914 

 Standing Committees/Positions 

Membership Dave Hummel cfihum@cfu.net 319-266-9561 

 Carl Campbell annam39c@aol.com    

Program Committee Marty Hoel hoelm@mchsi.com 319-231-1367  

 Dick Poppe richpoppe@mchsi.com     319-287-4788 

 Scott Weinberg scottw@butler-bremer.com  319-404-4401 

Nominating Committee    Dave Dunn djrwcd@hotmail.com  319-296-2914 

 Dave Hummel cfihum@cfu.net 319-266-9561 

 Dave Roberts drdave@cfu.net 319-277-8128 

Budget Dave Roberts       drdave@cfu.net     319-277-8128 

Newsletter  Chris Roberts      chrisr@cfu.net 319-240-8128 

Webmaster  Dave Roberts        drdave@cfu.net     319-277-8128 

Public Relations Chris Roberts chrisr@cfu.net 319-240-8128 

 Bob Dieter dieter@cfu.net 319-290-4447 

FlyOut Coordinator John Bender       JABGood@aol.com    319-827-3513 

Young Eagles 

    Coordinators   Matt & Rebecca Evers   matthewevers@mchsi.com 319-266-0421 

Tech Advisor Mike Lewis mlewis@cfu.net 319-266-6461 

Tool Manager Doug Mattson dougmattson@gmail.com  319-939-0179  
Historian Dave Dunn djrwcd@hotmail.com  319-296-2914 

EAA Chapter 227 leadership 

Experimental Aircraft Association Chapter 227 publishes Tower Talk for the use education and en-

joyment of Chapter members and others to whom it is provided. Chapter and national events, news 

of members, member projects, activities and general aviation items of interest to the membership are 

included. Editorial content is the opinion of the contributor and does not necessarily reflect the posi-

tion of Chapter 227 or EAA and no claim is made for technical accuracy of material presented. 

Meetings are normally held the third Tuesday of each month in the Airport Conference Room. 

Please contact any officer for information about Chapter activities. 

Visit our website: 

eaa227.com 

Like Us 

on  
Facebook 
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